OVERVIEW SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 7 JULY 2005 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Prest (Chairman), Councillors Allison (as substitute for Councillor Guest), Bowman C (as substitute for Councillor Mallinson), Bradley, Dodd, Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Boaden) and Styth.

OSM.27/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden, Mallinson, Rutherford C and Guest.

OSM.28/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Hendry and Prest declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in references in the Work Programme to the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association.  Their interests were in respect of the fact that they are City Council appointed Members of the Carlisle Housing Association Board. 

OSM.29/05
MINUTES

RESOLVED – (1)  That the minutes of 17 March be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

(2)
That the minutes of 28 April and 22 June 2005 be noted.

OSM.30/05
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The following minutes were submitted:

(a)
Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 23 May and 9 June 2005
In response to a Member’s question, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Committee are being kept informed of progress with the Sheepmount Project and will have another site visit in the near future.  He understood that the drilling under the WestCoast mainline had been stopped as the foundations had been hit.  Alternative methods of getting services to the site were being explored.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of 23 May and 9 June 2005 be noted.

(b) Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 23 May, 7 June and 16 June 2005

A Member referred to Minute CROS.40/05(I) on Talkin Tarn and asked if full scrutiny of the matter had taken place before the Executive had made a decision on the Tarn.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that a Special meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been held on 28 June 2005 to scrutinise the report.  The Committee’s comments had been forwarded to the Executive in advance of their meeting on 4 July 2005.  Overview and Scrutiny had been given the opportunity to scrutinise the matter fully.

In response to a Member’s question on CROS.40/05(l) and the reference to the Direction of Travel Review, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the findings of the Direction of Travel Review had been sent to Committee Members after the meeting.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of 23 May, 7 June and 16 June 2005 be noted.

(c)
Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 14 April, 23 May and 8 June 2005

In response to a Member’s question about the draft Performance Plan, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services advised that the full document would be submitted to the City Council on 19 July 2005.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of 14 April, 23 May and 8 June be noted.

OSM.31/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted the Work Programme for all Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2005/06.

Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee - The Arts Strategy had been removed from the Forward Plan as it would be subsumed within a Cultural Strategy and would therefore not be reported to the Committee.

The Housing Strategy Capital Programme would not need to be reported to the Committee as it was a technical matter relating to the release of previously agreed funding.

Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee - The Revenues and Benefits Services Best Value Review is nearing conclusion and the Industrial Estates Review will be considered at a Special meeting on 16 August 2005.

Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee – a number of additional meetings have been arranged 

In considering the Work Programme, Members raised the following matters:

(a)
Grass Cutting – A Number of Members expressed grave concerns at the poor service being provided on grass cutting and weed removal on housing estates and in other areas throughout the City.

Grass cutting and weed removal on the former Council housing estates was the responsibility of Carlisle Housing Association (CHA) and there were questions about whether Officers were adequately monitoring performance in relation to this aspect of the contract with CHA.  However, it was recognised that the Commercial and Technical Services Unit were contracted to provide the grass cutting service for Carlisle Housing Association.

Members stated that grass was not being cut frequently enough and weeds were growing to an unacceptable height on a number of the housing estates throughout the city, as well as along the riverside in Bitts Park, throughout Rickerby Park, particularly under the benches, and along the Hadrian’s Walk route.  They were particularly concerned at the weeds in the Cenotaph in Rickerby Park.  

Members were receiving complaints on a regular basis about grass cutting and weed removal, which was having a detrimental effect on the appearance of the City.  They stressed that some action needed to be taken by officers as a matter of urgency as Overview and Scrutiny Committees had been raising the same concerns for years, with no visible improvements.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee have responsibility for monitoring the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association.  The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee deal with grass cutting generally and the Area Based Working arrangements.

Members stressed that although they would refer their concerns to these Committees, they wanted to see more immediate action taken by Council officers to ensure that the matter is addressed urgently and the grass cutting and weed removal service improves during the course of summer 2005.

Members stated that they were aware that the new Area Based Working arrangements were being put in place and that grass was supposed to be cut on a more frequent basis.  However, they felt that the situation was now very serious and  they could not wait to see if the situation improved by the end of summer.  They called for immediate action to be taken.

A Member commented that if the service is not being resourced properly then this should be addressed by the Executive during the budget cycle and the Executive should therefore be made aware of the concerns of the Committee.

Members also stated that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Head of Commercial and Technical Services should be made aware of their concerns and should take some action to improve the service being provided.  The Executive Director (G Connolly) offered to arrange a meeting between the relevant Chief Officers and a group of Members.  Members stressed that while a meeting to look at longer term solutions may be useful, what they wanted at this stage was officers taking immediate action to improve the service.

(b)
Future Work Programme for Overview and Scrutiny Committees – A Member commented that many of the items contained within the Work Programme were ongoing pieces of work within the Council.  She suggested that Overview and Scrutiny should have more emphasis on looking at other matters of interests to the people of Carlisle.  During discussion, Members suggested some areas for scrutiny, including progress on the Back Lanes Improvement Programme and a review of the Constitution.  Other suggestions relating to sickness levels and Local Plan issues were already in the Work Programme for Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that a workshop for Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee Members had been arranged for 11 August 2005.  The workshop would be an all day session to look at each of the recommendations contained in Dr Snape’s Review of Overview and Scrutiny.  As a number of recommendations in that report related to the future Work Programme for Overview and Scrutiny Committees, the matter could be considered further at that time.

(c)
Infrastructure Workshop on the Three Rivers Strategy – A Member expressed concern that an Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny workshop for all Members of the Council on the Three Rivers Strategy had been arranged for 10 August 2005 and this clashed with the Regulatory Panel.  The Committee Clerk explained that the Chairman of the Committee had been informed of this clash of meetings when the date of the workshop was being arranged.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2)
That the strong concerns of this Committee regarding grass cutting and weed removal on the housing estates and in other areas throughout the City be referred to:

(a) the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and they be asked to fully scrutinise the matter and also take it into consideration during monitoring of the new Area Based Working Arrangements;

(b) the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to take the matter into consideration during monitoring of the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association;

(c) the Executive to consider whether the budget for Grass Cutting is sufficient to provide an adequate service and to consider it in the budgetary process for 2006/07;

(d) the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Head of Commercial and Technical Services, who are asked to address the matter as a matter of urgency and involve any other relevant officers in taking action to improve the service being provided 

(3)
That the future Work Programme of Overview and Scrutiny Committees be considered at the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee workshop on 11 August 2005, as part of the consideration of the recommendations in Dr Snape’s Review of Overview and Scrutiny.

(4)
That the Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed of the Committee’s concern at the scheduling of the Three Rivers Strategy Workshop at the same time as the Regulatory Panel.

OSM.32/05
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted report LDS.032/05 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plans for 1 May to 31 August 2005 and 1 June to 30 September 2005.

RESOLVED – That the changes to the Forward Plans for the periods 1 May to 31 August and 1 June to 30 September 2005 be noted.

OSM.33/05
MEMBER TRAINING

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager gave an update on his efforts to arrange County wide training for Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen.  There may be some additional training needs identified at the Management Committee workshop.

(The meeting ended at 2.45pm)

